
 

 

      Minute Book 32 

     January 18, 2022 

  BOARD MEETING  

OF THE 

MAYOR 

AND 

BOARD OF ALDERMEN 

OF THE 

TOWN OF TUNICA, MISSISSIPPI 

OFFICERS: 

Mayor Andrew T. Dulaney 

Alderman Lee B. Turner 

Alderman Valerie Hartsfield 

Alderman Rebecca P. Fyfe 

Alderman Adam Fullilove 

Alderman Daniel M. Pierce 

****************************************************************************** 

Town Attorney Richard W. Ryals, II 

Town Clerk Kate Scott Pennock 

Chief of Police Kevin Hatton 

Town Chaplain Danny Smith 

 



REGULAR THIRD TUESDAY JANUARY 2022, MEETING 
OF THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN 

 
BE IT REMEMBERED that Tuesday, January 18, 2022, being the third Tuesday of 

said month and the day fixed by Board order for holding the third monthly meeting, said 
meeting was held in the Boardroom in the Municipal Complex at 909 River Road in the 
Town of Tunica, Mississippi, beginning at 3:00 p.m. with the following present or absent as 
indicated below: 
 
 Mayor Andrew T. Dulaney       Present 
 Alderman Lee B. Turner       Present* 
 Alderman Valerie Hartsfield      Present  
 Alderman Rebecca P. Fyfe       Present 
 Alderman Adam Fullilove       Present* 
 Alderman Daniel M. Pierce       Present 
 Town Clerk Kate Scott Pennock      Absent 
 Town Attorney Richard W. Ryals, II     Present 
 Police Chief Kevin Hatton       Present 
 Operations Manager Thomas J. Robinson, III    Present 
 Town Chaplain Danny Smith      Present 
 *Via telephone. 
  
Others in attendance are listed on the attendance sheet.  
 
 APPENDIX A – ATTENDANCE SHEET 
 
Mayor Dulaney called the meeting to order and led in the pledge of allegiance. Chaplain 
Smith led in prayer. 
 
The Board considered the minutes from the January 4, 2022, meeting. Alderman Pierce 
moved to approve the minutes as written and previously provided to the Board.  Alderman 
Fyfe seconded the motion. Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote and the same having 
received the unanimous affirmative vote of all Aldermen present, the Mayor declared the 
same carried and adopted. 
 
REPORTS: 
 

• Police Report: The Board heard monthly department head reports.  Chief Hatton 
first reported for the Police Department.  Chief Hatton provided a report outlining 
the various activities for the Police Department over the last several weeks.  As part 
of Chief Hatton’s report, he discussed the condition of the fleet of police cars.  Two of 



the police cars are 2010 models and four are 2012 models. There are three newer cars.  
The older cars are having periodic trouble and the budget for repairs has been 
increasing over the last several years.  Mayor Dulaney advised that he requested Chief 
Hatton obtain prices for the purchase of two new police cars.  The cars are on state 
contract and are solid black.  The cars are $27,672 each.  The cost for equipping the 
cars with the needed items such as lights, etc., is $6,199.99.  Chief Hatton has two 
written competitive quotes for the cost of equipping the cars.  This is the lowest 
competitive quote/bid.  Based on a recommendation that the Town purchase two new 
police cars as requested and as the same are needed, Alderman Peirce moved that the 
Board authorize and approve the purchase of two new police cars and the equipping 
of the same as requested understanding the total cost will be approximately $34,000 
each.  Copies of the invoices/cost estimates are attached hereto.  Alderman Hartsfield 
seconded the motion.  Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote and the same having 
received the unanimous affirmative vote of all Aldermen present, the Mayor declared 
the same carried and adopted. 

 
APPENDIX B – INFORMAITON ON THE PURCHASE OF TWO NEW POLICE 
CARS 

 
There being no further discussion or any questions for Chief Hatton, Chief Hatton concluded 
his report. 
 

• Public Works:  Thomas J. Robinson reported on public works and other operations.  
In particular, Mr. Robinson advised that the garbage truck has been inspected.  
Various codes were cleared on the truck and repairs made.  A part has been ordered 
and will be installed at the Town shop so as to minimize any down time for the garbage 
truck.  There being no questions for Mr. Robinson, Mr. Robinson concluded his 
report. 

• Tunica Main Street:  It was noted that Ms. Withers was unable to attend the meeting 
today.  Mayor Dulaney briefly updated the Board on Main Street issues.  A listing of 
the upcoming Tunica Main Street events was provided to the Board and all those 
present at the meeting.  Posters reflecting the dates of the Town’s upcoming events 
are being printed and put up around Town.  Each Alderman will be given a poster. 

• Code Enforcement:  David Graves reported on code issues.  Following the discussion 
and update from Mr. Graves, Mr. Graves was thanked for his report. 

• Community Events:  A list of the 2022 Community Events that the Town sponsors 
was provided to the Board members as well as all those present at the meeting.  
Following a brief discussion, Mr. Smith was thanked for his work on each of these 
programs as well as other programs of the Town. 

 



The Board next discussed the process to apply for a CDBG grant and progress made with 
the application.  As part of this, North Delta Planning & Development District has assisted 
with soliciting engineering proposals for the project.  North Delta Planning & Development 
District has prepared the appropriate and required notices to be given including the 
publication of the notice advising that the Town will receive proposals.  The deadline to 
timely submit reports was today, January 18, 2022 at 3:00 p.m.  Mayor Dulaney announced 
that proposals have been received from Fisher & Arnold, Inc, Allen & Hoshall, Inc. and W.L. 
Burle Engineering, PA.  Copies of the proposals were received by the Board.  Each Board 
member was provided with a copy of each proposal.  The Board members will each 
individually review and evaluate the proposals.  The Board will rank the proposals and select 
an engineering firm during the next regular meeting on February 1, 2022.  Alderman Fyfe 
moved that the engineering proposals be received and taken under advisement in order to 
give each member of the Board time to adequately review and evaluate the proposals. The 
Board will rank the proposals and select an engineering firm during the next regular meeting 
on February 1, 2022. Alderman Pierce seconded the motion.  Thereupon, the matter was put 
to a vote and the same having received the unanimous affirmative vote of all Aldermen 
present, the Mayor declared the same carried and adopted. 
 

APPENDIX C – COVER LETTERS FROM ENGINEERING FIRMS 
 
The Board was advised that Dr. Jason Barrett from the MSU Extension Service will be at 
the February 1, 2022, meeting to discuss the water and sewer rates charged by the Town. 
 
Under old business, the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Tunica, Mississippi 
took up for consideration the issue of the condition of the property located at 1335 and 1339 
Main Street, Tunica, MS.  After a discussion of the matter, Alderman Hartsfield offered and 
moved for the adoption of the following resolution: 
 

RESOLUTION OF THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN OF THE TOWN OF 
TUNICA, MISSISSIPPI, INITIATING ON ITS OWN MOTION THE HOLDING OF A 

HEARING TO DETERMINE WHETHER PROPERTY LOCATED AT 1335 and 1339 
MAIN STREET, TUNICA, MS, IS IN SUCH A STATE OF UNCLEANLINESS AS TO 

BE A MENANCE TO THE PUBLIC HEALTH, SAFETY AND WELFARE OF TUNICA, 
AND FOR RELATED MATTERS 

The Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Tunica, Mississippi (“Board”) acting 
for and on behalf of the Town of Tunica, Mississippi (“Tunica”) hereby find, determine, 
and adjudicate as follows: 

1. Tunica has received complaints from concerned citizens about the state of the 
commercial buildings located at 1335 and 1339 Main Street, Tunica, MS.  Based 



on the information available, the property is owned by Aimee Mangum, et al.  The 
tax parcel identification number is:  4119-320400022100.  The address used for 
purposes of mailing ad valorem tax statements is:  PO Box 1025, Tunica, MS  
38676. The general legal description is a lot on Main Street which is 57 feet 
north/south by 150 feet east/west.  The property as described herein is sometime 
referred to as the “Property.” 

2. Numerous Town officials have viewed the Property.  The roof is falling, and the 
building is in state of disrepair.  Aimee Mangum has been contacted and requested 
to address the issue. 

3. The family has indicated that it would consider donating the property to the Town.  
However, this has not taken place and it is time for the property to be addressed 
and cleaned up.  The Property continues to have dilapidated buildings located on 
it which could be rodent attractants and be dangerous to the citizens and visitors 
of the Town. 

4. Pursuant to Section 21-19-11 of the Mississippi Code of 1972, as amended, and 
the ordinances of Tunica (34-1, et al.), Tunica has the right to initiate on its own 
motion a process to determine whether any property or parcel of land located 
within the Town of Tunica is in such a state of uncleanliness as to be a menace to 
the public health, safety, and welfare of the community. 

5. In order to make any such determination and in order to give the property owner 
an opportunity to be heard and to clean up the issues, a hearing shall be held on 
the matter on March 15, 2022, at 3:00 p.m. with a notice to be given to the property 
owner.  The notice to the property owner shall be given as follows: 

a. By United States mail two (2) weeks before the date of the hearing mailed 
to the address of the subject property, and as the property appears to be 
vacant, to the address where the ad valorem tax notice for such Property is 
sent by the office charged with collecting ad valorem tax; and 

b. By posting notice for at least two (2) weeks before the date of a hearing on 
the Property and at Town Hall (909 River Road, Tunica, MS) where such 
notices are posted. 

6. A copy of the notice that is mailed and posted as required by this Section 21-19-
11 shall be provided to the Mayor and Board of Aldermen at the March 15, 2022, 
public hearing so that the same can be recorded in the minutes of the Mayor and 
Board of Aldermen of the Town of Tunica. 

Now therefore, based on the above and foregoing, the Mayor and Board of Aldermen 
of the Town of Tunica hereby resolve as follows: 

1. A public hearing concerning whether the Property is in such a state of 
uncleanliness as to be a menace to the public health, safety and welfare of the 
community shall be held on March 15, 2022, at 3:00 p.m. by the Mayor and Board 
of Aldermen of the Town of Tunica, Mississippi, at 909 River Road, Tunica, MS  
38676. 



2. Kathryn C. Pennock, Clerk, shall give notice as indicated above and required by 
law.  A copy of such notice(s) shall be available and provided to the Mayor and 
Board of Aldermen on March 15, 2022, at the hearing.  A copy of the notice to be 
given is attached hereto as Exhibit “A”. 

3. If, following the hearing, it is determined that the Property is a menace to the public 
health, safety, and welfare of the community, then it is anticipated that a resolution 
confirm such will be adopted following the public hearing with the Town to clean 
such property up and the cost to be assessed as authorized by law. 

Following the motion for the adoption of the foregoing resolution, Alderman Fyfe 
seconded the motion.  Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote as follows: 

 Alderman Turner  Ward 1    Aye 
 Alderman Hartsfield  Ward 2    Aye 
 Alderman Fyfe  Ward 3    Aye 
 Alderman Fullilove  Ward 4    Aye 
 Alderman Pierce  Ward 5    Aye 
 

The matter having received the majority affirmative vote of the Board of Aldermen of the 
Town of Tunica, Andrew T. Dulaney, Mayor, declared the same carried, adopted and 
approved this the 18th day of January, 2022. 

APPENDIX D – RESOLUTION CONCERNING LOT CLEAN UP & EXHIBIT “A”  

The Mayor and Board of Aldermen next discussed the Town of Tunica’s Personnel Policy.  
regarding how the personal and sick leave aspects of the policy are being implemented.  The 
Town’s leave policy is structured to work the same as the State of Mississippi’s personnel 
policy.  However, the Town has not been charging employees with a personal day for the first 
day off as the policy contemplates.  In order to do this, employees will use a significant 
amount of his/her time for sick leave and then have little to no time off for vacation.  Mayor 
Dulaney recommended a change in the Town of Tunica’s Personnel Policy as indicated on 
the attached Appendix.  Following a discussion of the matter, Alderman Pierce moved that 
the Town of Tunica’s Personnel Policy be amended and modified as indicated on the attached 
Appendix E effective February 1, 2022.  Alderman Hartsfield seconded the motion. 
Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote and the same having received the unanimous 
affirmative vote of all Aldermen present, the Mayor declared the same carried and adopted. 

APPENDIX E – PERSONNEL POLICY REVISIONS  

The Mayor and Board next discussed and considered the following official travel 
requests: 

• Jason Sims to attend a refresher course remain certified. 
 



Following a discussion of the travel and a finding that the best interest of the Town will 
be served and benefited from the educational opportunities afforded to the those 
traveling, Alderman Pierce moved that the reference travel request be approved.  And, 
to the extent requested, a travel advance shall be made as authorized by law.  Alderman 
Fyfe seconded the motion.  Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote and the same having 
received the unanimous affirmative vote of all Aldermen present, the Mayor declared the 
same carried and adopted. 
 
The Mayor and Board of Aldermen next discussed the Town’s Report on Drinking Water 
Supply.  A copy of the report and the Significant Deficiency Notice was provided to the Board 
for review.   Mayor Dulaney and Mr. Robinson discussed the report with the Board and 
updated the Board with the plan to address the issues.  No action was taken. 
 
With there being no other business, Alderman Fyfe moved to adjourn the meeting.  
Alderman Pierce seconded the motion.  Thereupon, the matter was put to a vote and the 
same having received the unanimous affirmative vote of all Aldermen present, the Mayor 
declared the same carried and adopted, and the meeting adjourned this 18th day of 
January 2022.   
 
  

 
       
Andrew T. Dulaney, Mayor 

 
 
 
 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_________________________________ 
Kate Scott Pennock, Town Clerk 
 
 
APPENDIX A – ATTENDANCE SHEET 
APPENDIX B – INFORMATION ON THE PURCHASE OF TWO NEW POLICE CARS 
APPENDIX C – COVER LETTERS FROM ENGINEERING FIRMS 
APPENDIX D – RESOLUTION CONCERNING LOT CLEAN UP & EXHIBIT “A” 
APPENDIX E – PERSONNEL POLICY REVISIONS  













KIRK AUTO GROUP 

COMMERCIAL SALES DEPARTMENT 

 
WE GUARANTEE OUR UPFIT, CALL TODAY 

NEW!! 2021 Dodge Charger Pursuit        
Factory Options: 
Monotone Exterior Paint- Black             
HD Police Severe Duty Pkg.             
5.7L V8 HEMI               
RWD POWERTRAIN              
Speed Control w/Tilt-Telescopic Steering Wheel          
Pwr Windows, Locks, Mirrors             
Air Conditioning w/Dual Zone             
6-Way Power Seat               
X5/X9 Cloth Bucket Seats w/Vinyl Rear Seat         
Black Vinyl Floor Covering             
Full Size Spare              
W8A 18”Wheel Covers            
All Speed Traction Control w/Electronic Stability Control         
Brake Assist plus Hill Start Assist plus Rain Brake Support        
Daytime Running Lights             
Keyless Go w/Keyless Remote Entry             
TOTAL VEHICLE PRICE          $28,500.00 
 
 

CALL OR SEE: Wes Herring   
Wes  601- 503- 4534,   

WE WILL CUSTOM UPFIT TO YOUR SPECS, CALL , COME IN OR WE WILL COME TO YOU 
 



 

6393 HWY 98 WEST / HATTIESBURG, MS 39402 

 
 
2021 Dodge Charger Pursuit 
Paint- Black 
HD Police Severe Duty Pkg. 
5.7L V8 HEMI 
RWD POWERTRAIN 
Speed Control w/Tilt-Telescopic Steering Wheel 
Pwr Windows, Locks, Mirrors 
Air Conditioning w/Dual Zone 
6-Way Power Seat 
Cloth Bucket Seats w/Vinyl Rear Seat 
Black Vinyl Floor Covering 
Full Size Spare 
18”Wheel Covers 
All Speed Traction Control w/Electronic Stability Control 
Brake Assist plus Hill Start Assist plus Rain Brake Support 
Daytime Running Lights 
Keyless Go w/Keyless Remote Entry 
 PRICE $29,420.00 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Ritchie Bearden 
662-360-8590 
rbearden@pinebeltmotors.com 
 
































